AT Advisory Council

September 9, 2009 Meeting Minutes

Attendees; Tom Mercier, Ann Shor, Peter Gefteas, Susan LaSante, Jonathan O’Dell, Maria Regan, Linda Sakin, Susan Hargrave, Dr. Les Cory, Karen Janowski, Melodee Whitman 
Not Attending: John Oliveira, Owen Doonan, Barbara Lybarger, Julian Banerji, Linda Landry, Nancy Trzcinski, Lee Nettles, Stacey Selfridge, Kevin Hatch, Lori Gillen, Theresa Eckstrom, Jeanette Beal, Deborah Malone, Joe Lazzaro, Janet Maurer, Lisa Chiango, Cathy Mylotte
Guests: Katie Krusinski, Cathy Bly, Cindy Aiken, Jason Luciano, Randi Sargent

Staff: Kobena Bonney, Karen Langley
Welcome & Introductions by Tom Mercier, Council Chair;

· Discussion of last meeting minutes.
· The June minutes were accepted after a minor correction relating to Jason Luciano’s presentation.
Program Updates by Ann Shor;

· Discussion of Request for Responses: The AT Expo RFR is open and it provides for a pool of providers to be considered. It is posted on COMPASS and is open for the duration of the procurement which is 5 years. Also, a new RFR for durable medical equipment recycling has been posted on the COMPASS website as well.

Karen Langley elaborated that the DME recycling RFR was partly the result of the AT summit in May. AT Summit members identified gaps such as there is no eutilization/recycling program for power chair’s or scooters in Massachusetts.
· The DME recycling RFR was released and the responses were due on September 15th. It is an open solicitation. The contract will be for 5 years.

· The funding will be about $5,000 to $10,000. Grantees will be expected to consider other resources to support the reuse activity.

· The RFR responses will be reviewed in October roughly around the first week. 

· Discussion of ways to make the Reuse program effective centered on needing to have a breakdown of steps. Ask a provider with equipment to donate it for reuse,  have an assessment, take the equipment back after assessment, make a decision as to whether piece of equipment can be fixed or reuse certain parts, and the ability to charge a fee. The RFR requires that the grantee have workers compensation insurance as well as liability insurance.
· Web Based Electronic Data Collection System: Ann reported there is a discussion about the use of web based electronic data collection system by AT Act programs. ATAP has identified five systems for consideration. There are questions such as how are we collecting the data, providing the input and generating reports. There is a fee for some of the programs. There will be a customization for MassMATCH. A decision is forthcoming.
GetATStuff Update by Kobena Bonney:
· GetATStuff group meets every other month to discuss improvements on how the site/software works, what we would like to see and how to do it. Agoranet is the company that manages the site. To fix an error or make improvements we call the company and have the issue fixed. 

· Recently, a representative from Agoranet and reps from the Assistive Technology Exchange in New England discuss proposed changes and enhancements. We have been given a list of the features and the explanations and options to consider.

· There have been problems with Google searches and the GetATStuff site because Google does not have the ability to select states. 
· Other concerns were to remove the state selection option, and also change some of the back end administration features.

AT School Swap Update by Karen Langley
· Connecticut is the newest state to be a part of the AT School Swap.

· Plans to outreach to Public Schools that have inventory that is no longer needed or being used to have the option to share it with other schools because of the lack of usage. 

· To have an agreement with schools and AT School Swap there has to be an Authority position to sign the MassMATCH Agreement and a main person to handle all the activity and take charge with the school swap.
Newsletter and Training Update
· The MassMATCH newsletter has an article on the AT Summit coming out soon.  The goal of the summit was to look across the agency as to what they are doing  and for all state agency staff to get together to identify the gaps in service delivery such as maintenance repair, AT workforce, training clinicians, and needing more repair options around the state. There were also other discussions of having locally based AT demo centers and having resources for training individuals properly.
· There are five TACLE trainings being held to properly train staff in agency and provider agencies about how to assess the need and type and the availability of AT resources for individuals transitioning from institutional settings to the community.

Long Term Device Loan Program (mini-loan) by Jason Luciano 
· The mini-loan has been a pilot for the last 6 months. Funds came from ES and MassMATCH.
· The process for the Mini Loan application is as follows; submit the application to Easter Seals with the income criteria, then the review committee meets in regards to the application and makes a decision as to whether the consumer is approved or denied, if the consumer is approved a lease/agreement gets sent to the individual stating that they are able to keep the device for as long as they need it, and that  when  the individual no longer needs the device it is to be returned to Easter Seals to be recycled.
· The population who is using the program the most in terms of percentage is the deaf and hard of hearing. 

· Each month there are five to six applications. The program is needed and being used.

· A proposal was made regarding the application process to reduce the amount of time it takes. The lease should be sent with the application. Bring in the review committee only if there is a denial of an application.

· That proposal was approved by the committee members.

· The three-year spending for the program was an estimate of $41,100. The request to increase the budget was not decided. The request will be revisited after Karen and Ann look over the next Fiscal Year Budget.

Outreach Efforts by Kobena Bonney 
· A large mailing was done in the summer to 6000 + organizations and included the MassMATCH Flyer.
· There was a presentation at Boston Medical Center to OTs, PTs and Speech Therapists that was specifically about the MassMATCH Program.

Donated AAC Devices by Kobena Bonney
· A pharmaceutical company offered these devices for free to the AT ACT Programs around the states.  MassMATCH received 5,000 of these donated items

· The plan for distribution is to either send prepaid addressed envelopes to the IL/AT Department or arrange a time to pick them up from MRC at 27 Wormwood St in Boston.
· One of the restrictions for receiving the devices is that they are not allowed to be distributed to Healthcare institutions. They must be given directly to individuals.

Upcoming Activities by Ann Shor
· The annual report for the Fiscal Year 2009 which is due 12/31/09 will soon be worked on.

· On September 18th the North Shore ADRC is holding a conference on AT and MassMATCH will have an exhibit table and speak on a panel. 
· Southeast Center for Independent Living is having a workshop in October.
· On September 23rd at the Northeast Independent Living Program from 1:00 PM to 3:00PM there will be an open house on new equipment distribution program operated by Verizon which was taken over by State 911 Department.
Membership Issues and Future Meetings by Kobena Bonney
· The survey was helpful in setting up the next years meeting. The key pieces are 1. preferred week of the month and 2. preferred day.
· During the last meeting, it was mentioned that the majority of the committee has to be individuals with disabilities or their family members. This is a concern. It is his goal to outreach to recruit new candidates. We must follow the Federal guidelines.
· The structure and function of the committee needs to be addressed.  Do we want to establish a formal structure with specific positions?
· Karen Langley recommended that to help with the discussion, for example whether we should have an election, Kobena should make copies of the guidelines available on the MassMATCH website. It should have information on the structure of the meeting.

· Tom Mercier made a suggestion that the chair for the committee be a consumer rather than an agency rep and recommended an election at the December meeting.

Website Update by Peter Gefteas;

· Peter thanked everyone for their support of his entry in the YouTube video contest. 

· A proposal was discussed to embed videos onto YouTube showing AT device demonstrations, to also have upcoming AT conferences embedded, to create a YouTube channel for free, and to name the channel either MassMATCH AT Videos or MassMATCH AT TV.  The council voted to approve the name for the YouTube Channel name to be “MassMATCH AT Videos”. 
· There was concern about the budget costs and the editing cost. There will need to be a proposal for the project presented along with a budget. 

· Kobena shared that Professor Susan Ventura of Northeastern University will provide students to work on the video project. It was agreed that MassMATCH Staff need to obtain a written document spelling out the nature of the commitment from Prof. Ventura before moving forward. 
· Peter mentioned that Lisa Chiango has a background in film production. Peter, Lisa and Sue Ventura are the members of the YouTube Video Subcommittee. 
· Karen Langley mentioned that Individual Consumer Consultants (ICCs) who are Council members cannot be used/paid because of conflict of interest. 
· The committee members agreed to proceed as long as there is no cost to MassMATCH. The motion was approved.

· Kobena will contact Professor Ventura and get a formal agreement in writing.

Announcements
· The printing of brochures for accessible instructional materials for students with a disability is available from Susan Hargrave.
· Jonathan O’Dell announced that MCDHH has assisted listening devices to support any large meeting/conference.

Next meeting – Wednesday, December 9th, 2009 at MCDHH in Dorchester.

Meeting Adjourned at about 2:30 pm.

